
 

 

 
 

Meeting: Delegated Decisions by the Executive Member for Community 
Services on Traffic Regulation Orders  

Date: 11 August 2014 

Subject: Slapton Road, Little Billington - To Reconsider the 
Implementation of Proposed Road Humps 
 

Report of: Paul Mason, Head of Highways 
 

Summary: This report seeks the approval of the Executive Member for Community  
Services for the installation of road humps in Slapton Road, Little 
Billington. Representations on the proposals were previously reported to 
this meeting on 20 March 2014, but the matter was deferred to allow 
reconsideration of the options. 

 

 
Contact Officer: Nick Chapman 

nick.chapman@amey.co.uk 

Public/Exempt: Public 

Wards Affected: Eaton Bray 

Function of: Council 

 
CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS 

Council Priorities: 

The proposal will improve road safety. 
 
Financial: 

The scheme is being funded through the Leighton-Linslade LATP process. 
 
Legal: 

None from this report. 
 
Risk Management: 

None from this report. 
 
Staffing (including Trades Unions): 

None from this report 
 
Equalities/Human Rights: 

None from this report 
 
Community Safety: 

The proposal will improve road safety for all road users, but in particular will address 
local residents’ concerns about excessive vehicle speed in Slapton Road. 
 



 

 

Sustainability: 

The proposal will support and encourage walking and cycling in line with approved 
CBC policy. 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION(S): 

1. That following reconsideration of the options, the proposals to install two 
road humps in Slapton Road be implemented as originally published. 
 

2. To undertake a review of the warning signs and road markings relating to the 
bend near Rose Cottage. 
 

 
Background and Information 
 
1. Billington Parish Council and local residents have for some years been concerned 

about the speed of traffic using Slapton Road through Little Billington. Following 
consideration of what measures might be suitable and effective a scheme 
involving the installation of two road humps was agreed. 
 

2. The statutory notices for the proposed road humps were published in February 
2014 and one objection and five representations, one offering support, were 
received. These are covered in detail in the report that was considered at the 
meeting held on 20 March 2014, which is included in Appendix A. 
 

3. At the earlier meeting, the written representations, plus comments made by one 
public speaker were considered. It was decided “that the proposed works be 
deferred to allow reconsideration of the options.” 
 

Conclusion 
 

4. The proposed road hump scheme has been re-assessed and alternative 
methods of speed-reduction have been considered. Several of the original 
representations were appealing for more road humps to be installed. Some 
people have requested additional humps near the bend at Rose Cottage, but 
the bend itself is an effective slowing feature and there would be engineering 
difficulties in siting a hump near to the bend. In addition, the available budget for 
the works is relatively modest and the provision of additional humps would 
require extra funding. Also, the locations of the humps have been carefully 
chosen to coincide with existing street lights, so that additional lighting is not 
required. More humps would require more street lighting, which would increase 
costs further. 

 
5. Other traffic calming measures, such as narrowings, gateways and islands, 

have been considered, but deemed to be either less effective at reducing 
speeds and/or beyond the available budget. Some physical measures require 
extensive signing and road marking work which would be visually intrusive in 
such a rural setting, whereas the proposed road humps would have a minimal 
impact on the street scene.  
  



 

 

6. In summary, it is considered that the proposed road humps represent the most 
effective means of addressing locals concerns with the funding available. It 
should be emphasised that all of the householders living on this stretch of 
Slapton Road were individually consulted and only one objection was received, 
which strongly suggests that the majority support the proposal. Billington Parish 
Council is also in favour of the proposed road hump scheme. 
 

7. If approved it is expected that the works will be undertaken within the coming 
two to three months. 

 
 
 
Appendices: 
 
Appendix A – Report to Traffic Management Meeting on 20 March 2014 
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